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By the treatment that the artist imposes on reality, he declares the intensity 
of his rejection. But what he retains of reality in the universe that he creates 
reveals the degree of consent that he gives to at least one part of reality—
which he draws from the shadows of evolution to bring it to the light of 
creation. In the final analysis, if the rejection is total, reality is then 
completely banished and the result is a purely formal work. If, on the other 
hand, the artist chooses, for reasons often unconnected with art, to exalt crude 
reality, the result is then realism. 

In the first case the primitive creative impulse in which rebellion and consent, 
affirmation and negation are closely allied is adulterated to the advantage of 
rejection. It then represents formal escapism, of which our period has furnished 
so many examples and of which the nihilist origin is quite evident. In the 
second case the artist claims to give the world unity by withdrawing from it all 
privileged perspectives. In this sense, he confesses his need for unity, even a 
degraded form of unity. But he also renounces the first requirement of artistic 
creation. To deny the relative freedom of the creative mind more forcibly, he 
affirms the immediate totality of the world. 

The act of creation denies itself in both these kinds of work. Originally, it 
refused only one aspect of reality while simultaneously affirming another. 
Whether it comes to the point of rejecting all reality or of affirming nothing 
but reality, it denies itself each time either by absolute negation or by 
absolute affirmation. It can be seen that, on the plane of aesthetics, this 
analysis coincides with the analysis I have sketched on the historical plane.

But just as there is no nihilism that does not end by supposing a value, and no 
materialism that, being self-conceived, does not end by contradicting itself, so 
formal art and realist art are absurd concepts. No art can completely reject 
reality. The Gorgon is, doubtless, a purely imaginary creature; its face and the 
serpents that crown it are part of nature. Formalism can succeed in purging 
itself more and more of real content, but there is always a limit. Even pure 
geometry, where abstract painting some- times ends, still derives its color and 
its conformity to I perspective from the exterior world. 

The only real formal- ism is silence. Moreover, realism cannot dispense with a 
minimum of interpretation and arbitrariness. Even the very best photographs do 
not represent reality; they result from an act of selection and impose a limit 
on something that has none. The realist artist and the formal artist try to find 
unity where it does not exist, in reality in its crudest state, or in 
imaginative creation which wants to abolish all reality. On the contrary, unity 
in art appears at the limit of the transformation that the artist imposes on 
reality. It cannot dispense with either. 

This correction7 which the artist imposes by his language and by a 
redistribution of elements derived from reality is called style and gives the 
re-created universe its unity and its boundaries. It attempts, in the work of 
every rebel, to impose its laws on the world, and succeeds in the case of a few 
geniuses. "Poets," said Shelley, "are the unacknowledged legislators of the 
world."

7 Delacroix notes and this is a penetrating observation— that it is necessary to 
correct the "inflexible perspective which (in reality) falsifies the appearance 
of objects by virtue of precision."

Literary art, by its origins, cannot fail to illustrate this vocation. It can 
neither totally consent to reality nor turn aside from it completely. The purely 
imaginary does not exist, and even if it did exist in an ideal novel which would 
be purely disincarnate, it would have no artistic significance, in that the 
primary necessity for a mind in search of unity is that the unity should be 
communicable. 



From another point of view, the unity of pure reasoning is a false unity, for it 
is not based on reality. The sentimental love story, the horror story, and the 
edifying novel deviate from art to the great or small extent that they disobey 
this law. Real literary creation, on the other hand, uses reality and only 
reality with all its warmth and its blood, its passion and its outcries. It 
simply adds something that transfigures reality.

Likewise, what is commonly called the realistic novel tries to be the 
reproduction of reality in its immediate aspects. To reproduce the elements of 
reality without making any kind of selection would be, if such an undertaking 
could be imagined, nothing but a sterile repetition of creation. Realism should 
only be the means of expression of religious genius—Spanish art admirably 
illustrates this contention—or, at the other extreme, the artistic expressions 
of monkeys, which are quite satisfied with mere imitation. In fact, art is never 
realistic though sometimes it is tempted to be. To be really realistic a 
description would have to be endless. 

Where Stendhal describes in one phrase Lucien Leuwen's entrance into a room, the 
realistic artist ought, logically, to fill several volumes with descriptions of 
characters and settings, still without succeeding in exhausting every detail. 
Realism is indefinite enumeration. By this it reveals that its real ambition is 
conquest, not of the unity, but of the totality of the real world. Now we 
understand why it should be the official aesthetic of a totalitarian revolution. 
But the impossibility of such an aesthetic has already been demonstrated. 
Realistic novels select their material, despite themselves, from reality, 
because the choice and the conquest of reality are absolute conditions of 
thought and expression.

8 To write is already to choose. There is thus an arbitrary aspect to reality, 
just as there is an arbitrary aspect to the ideal, which makes a realistic novel 
an implicit problem novel. To reduce the unity of the world of fiction to the 
totality of reality can only be done by means of an a priori judgment which 
eliminates form, reality, and everything that conflicts with doctrine. Therefore 
so-called socialist realism is condemned by the very logic of its nihilism to 
accumulate the advantages of the edifying novel and propaganda literature.

Whether the event enslaves the creator or whether the creator claims to deny the 
event completely, creation is nevertheless reduced to the degraded forms of 
nihilist art. It is the same thing with creation as with civilization: it 
presumes uninterrupted tension between form and 8Delacroix demonstrated this 
again with profundity: "For realism not to be a word devoid of sense, all men 
must have the same minds and the same way of conceiving things."

matter, between evolution and the mind, and between history and values. If the 
equilibrium is destroyed, the result is dictatorship or anarchy, propaganda or 
formal insanity. In either case creation, which always coincides with rational 
freedom, is impossible. Whether it succumbs to the intoxication of abstraction 
and formal obscurantism, or whether it falls back on the whip of the crudest and 
most ingenious realism, modern art, in its semi-totality, is an art of tyrants 
and slaves, not of creators.

A work in which the content overflows the form, or in which the form drowns the 
content, only bespeaks an unconvinced and unconvincing unity. In this domain, as 
in others, any unity that is not a unity of style is a mutilation. Whatever may 
be the chosen point of view of an artist, one principle remains common to all 
creators: styli-zation, which supposes the simultaneous existence of reality and 
of the mind that gives reality its form. 

Through style, the creative effort reconstructs the world, and always with the 
same slight distortion that is the mark of both art and protest. Whether it is 
the enlargement of the microscope which Proust brings to bear on human 
experience or, on the contrary, the absurd insignificance with which the 
American novel endows its characters, reality is in some way artificial. 



The creative force, the fecundity of rebellion, are contained in this distortion 
which the style and tone of a work represent. Art is an impossible demand given 
expression and form. When the most agonizing protest finds its most resolute 
form of expression, rebellion satisfies its real aspirations and derives 
creative energy from this fidelity to itself. Despite the fact that this runs 
counter to the prejudices of the times, the greatest style in art is the 
expression of the most passionate rebellion. Just as genuine classicism is only 
romanticism subdued, genius is a rebellion that has created its own limits. That 
is why there is no genius, contrary to what we are taught today, in negation and 
pure despair.

This means, at the same time, that great style is not a mere formal virtue. It 
is a mere formal virtue when it is sought out for its own sake to the detriment 
of reality, but then it is not great style. It no longer invents, but imitates—
like all academic works—while real creation is, in its own fashion, 
revolutionary. If stylization must necessarily be rather exaggerated, since it 
sums up the intervention of man and the desire for rectification which the 
artist brings to his reproduction of reality, it is nevertheless desirable that 
it should remain invisible so that the demand which gives birth to art should be 
expressed in its most extreme tension. 

Great style is invisible styliza-tion, or rather stylization incarnate. "There 
is never any need," says Flaubert, "to be afraid of exaggeration in art." But he 
adds that the exaggeration should be "continuous and proportionate to itself." 
When stylization is exaggerated and obvious, the work becomes nothing but pure 
nostalgia; the unity it is trying to conquer has nothing to do with concrete 
unity. On the other hand, when reality is delivered over to unadorned fact or to 
insignificant stylization, then the concrete is presented without unity. Great 
art, style, and the true aspect of rebellion lie somewhere between these two 
heresies.

The end


